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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chambers Bere Alston on Tuesday 19th October 2015.            
Present     

                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                             Cllr. T. Martin

 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford                 Cllr. R. Maycock  



 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. S. Munn             
                                     Cllr. S. Hanson           
       Cllr. D. Pengelly



Cllr. B. Lamb       
    
       Cllr. R. Piper    
                                     

       

       Cllr. G.R. Reed
193. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. P. Dennis due to holiday.

194. Chairman's Report.

The regular sequence of Council committee meetings has resumed after the August recess, but other Parish Council related activities have continued.

· Three councillors attended a half-day Planning Training session run by West Devon

· At the Southern Links meeting the Peter Tavy and Bere Ferrers TAP funding bid was approved that includes funding for a defibrillator to be located in Bere Alston

· The Council’s Road Strategy Group has met again to plan how to examine traffic flow entering and leaving the Bere Peninsula, and in doing this has liaised with Bere Peninsula Plan Group (BPPG)

· A new called BARP (Bere Alston Recreation Park) is up and running to raise funds to either refurbish or renew the children’s play equipment at The Down Recreation Ground. In contrast, despite meeting again little progress yet with sparking-off an equivalent community group for developing the Sports Pavilion, which is currently used almost exclusively by Bere Ferrers United Football Club.

· The water supply has been reinstated at the Bere Alston Cemetery with improved self-closing tap professionally mounted from a granite stand. Also, a large water butt has been installed on blocks awaiting connection to guttering to collect rainwater from the Cemetery Store’s roof

· Details of the next TAP funded training course schedule for November were circulated to all Councillors, and hopefully those interested have secured places

195. Locating of Defibrillator (suggestions please)

       Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed item 9 locating of Defibrillator (suggestions please) be brought forward 
       for discussion with Mrs Dotty King of BAT’s.
      Cllr. Boot-Handford has been in touch with Cllr. Bill Blane from Peter Tavy Parish Council to ascertain
      if the defibrillator comes with a case, he assured Cllr. Boot-Handford that it is in a heated, alarmed non
      lockable case.
      Mrs King stated that BAT’s would like to give £300 towards fitting the defibrillator in place, anything 
      left over from this amount to be given to the Bere Alston Recreation Playparks group, she also 
      suggested that it might be a good idea to fix it beside the telephone box on Tap Hill.
      Discussions took place; the Clerk had a suggestion to fix it outside the public toilets, Cllr. Boot- 

      Handford thought in the area between the Book Shop and the Chemist. It was agreed that Cllr. Hanson,  

      Cllr. Martin and a representative from BAT’s investigate the Pharmacy site and get the necessary 
      permission.

     Also set up an open evening in the Parish Hall for training which would be undertaken by Mr. Richard 

     Walker from Peter Tavy. Invite Cubs, Scouts, Brownies and Youth Club to encourage the youth to look 
     after the defibrillator. Cllr. Leithall to look into the publicity. Cllr. Leithall thanked Mrs King for 
     attending.
196. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.

1) Cllr. Benson- the sign at the junction of Pentillie Road and Cornwall Street has been damaged again, perhaps we could ask Devon County Highways if they could raise it a little higher so it is not so vulnerable.

2) Cllr. Benson- I believe there is a bag of aggregate at Sarah Park play area; please could we have it removed?

197. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on 28th July as a true record and taken as read.

Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.

Matters Arising

Minute 144(1) - Cllr. Lamb stated that all contaminated soil from the site at Weir Quay was to be moved to 



  North Devon at an additional cost.



 Cllr. Reed stated that a quarter of the soil would still go to Hewton.

Minute 144(2) - Refusal of site for undergrounding electric cables by the National Grid. The Clerk read the 



 following letter from Cllr. Musgrave.

Please find below a press release issued by National Grid, plus associated notes from the Advisory Group that met to make their decision.

As you may have already heard, unfortunately Tamar Valley didn't make it through, so works to potentially underground our overhead power lines will not be taking place during this round of funding.

The Advisory Group decided not to prioritise our area because there are so many unknowns and risks for the money and timeframe of this project (for example the technical information, details about construction and access to the area of work). They studied their guiding principles of the VIP process when making their decision.

We will stay on the shortlist and will remain under consideration for future work. Post-2021, it may well be that Tamar Valley is looked at again.

The four areas that have been successful are;

Dorset, New Forest, Peak District, Snowdonia.
Although we are disappointed by this decision, we are still able to apply to the £24mn Landscape Enhancement Initiative that should be launched this winter, and we understand the reasons not to go ahead in this special landscape area at this time. We will also maintain contact with the National Grid and Ofgem teams.

Minute 144(3) - Cllr. Reed stated they would not be allowed to fill in the holes in the layby at Quarry Corner 



 with the soil from Hewton. Cllr. Lamb has been in touch with John Doswell who will 

organise scalping’s from the work at Rumleigh to fill in the holes. 
Minute 144(4) - the small clump of trees opposite the Green at Pentillie, Clerk contacted Mr Doswell who 



  knows nothing about them being hacked back.
Minute 145(93) - the Clerk has received the presentation material from WDBC’s training day but no video, 



    the Clerk suggested that Council invite Gulworthy, Horrabridge and Buckland to join us in 



    the presentation.

Minute 146- footpath from The Close to the Parish Hall Car Park, this is work in progress.

Minute 149(94) - Cllr. Lamb asked if there has been any progress in taxing the shared mower for the road, 



   Clerk to contact Horrabridge to see what progress has been made.

Minute 149- the new bench has been purchased and put in place.

Minute 150(130[8]) - there is a reply to this from Steve Jordan Executive Director of WDBC in F&GP 



        minute 183(130[8]).

Minute 155- Cllr. Lamb reported on the new trains we will be getting on the branch line in 2 years’ time,

they are from the London Underground circle line they will be converted at a cost of £800,00.
Minute 157(19) - Mr Lansdale’s request about what Council could do regards the unfinished pavement at
    Down View, Woolacombe Road. This is an email received from Mr Townsend, Devon   

   County Highways-
The footway that has been provided by the developers (not by the highway authority themselves) at this location was approved as part of the planning application for development on the adjoining site. As you may be aware, the application was originally refused planning permission by West Devon Borough and was allowed at appeal by an Inspector for the Secretary of State. I am aware it is not ideal, and this was discussed with all the site meeting attendees, but there is unfortunately no scope for the highway authority to revise its design or location at present. The Inspector that determined the appeal was satisfied that it was acceptable to serve the proposed development with detriment to highway safety.

I am sorry I cannot give you a more positive response, but we are all well aware that, should the opportunity arise in the future, the matter will be revisited.
 Discussions were held Cllr. Pengelly stated that the tarmacadam was not level with the curb edgings and has formed a trip hazard, Council needs to take this further, refer it to the Road Strategy Group.
SO RESOLVED

198. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 8th September and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.

  Cllr. Benson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.

  Cllr. Benson proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
199. Internal Audit.

   The internal audit was carried out by Cllr. Benson and Cllr. Pengelly all was found to be correct.
200. To approve and adopt the minutes of Open Spaces meeting held on the 15th September and taken 
         as read, to deal with matters arising.

Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Piper.

Matters Arising

Minute 171(1) - Letter sent to Mr Westlake regards the referees changing room, he will undertake these 

    when time and finances allow.

                    (2) - Vegetation has been cutback


        (4) - Handrail has been replaced

Minute 177(b) - have contacted Mark and asked him if he could nail the rubber mat down with a Hilti gun.

                   (c) - Clerk has received the information on the sign for the play park, this to be discussed at the 

               October meeting.

                   (e) - The planks on the picnic table have been replaced.

1) Cllr. Boot-Handford stated that at the meeting on September 21st, the following choices were agreed on. 
· Somebody or committee of somebodies takes the project forward using the material already worked on.
· Parish Council carry on with their ‘make do and mend’ for as long as possible with the likelihood that the pavilion will have to be demolished for safety reasons in no longer than 3 years.

· Football Club takes on the Pavilion as it stands on a 25 (or so) year’s lease and would then be free to do what they wished to it – possibly rebuild.

Everyone on the committee has had a copy of these and we will meet on Monday, October 26th to make a decision.
     Cllr. Lamb- try and encourage sportsmen of the Parish to get together. I had a site visit with Cllr. Benson,  

     Paul Wiseman Estate Manager for Mount Edgcumbe was there so asked him if Mount Edgcumbe still 
     make grants and explained about the Pavilion. I have received an email with a grant of £1,000 towards 
     the Pavilion Project but it is only for the Pavilion rebuild. Cllr. Benson asked if they had considered the 
     option of a portable building.

Discussions took place and it was agreed that the remit of the Pavilion group was the same but perhaps a new roof would make a difference.

Minute 172- BARP had a fantastic launch day on Saturday.

Minute 179- Cllr. Lamb – letter from Miss Kearney with regards the use of the Bere Ferrers Field for their 


        Wedding Reception. Bere Ferrers Villagers Group has a service agreement with Council to run 


        the field this should be referred to them to deal with.
Minute 177- Cllr. Leithall will do an inspection.

Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Piper.






SO RESOLVED
201. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes meeting held on 22nd  

       September and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.

Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.

Matters Arising
Minute 187- Review and accept the Annual Risk assessment and Annual Review of Internal Control.

        Ongoing work.

Minute 188- Update on Workplace Pensions- Ongoing work.

Clerk sought payment of the following Cheques:-

1. Paul Willmott Garden & Farm Services-

Grass Cutting BF £72.00

2. Sparling Ltd-





Empty Skip
     £276.00

Cllr. Leithall proposed payment, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.

Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.






 SO RESOLVED  
 202. Joint TAP Lengthsman Project with Gulworthy.

The TAP money has been granted for the joint Lengthsman project with Gulworthy. Who is being hired and what work are we doing. Need to set up a meeting with Gulworthy to bring it to a head, this to be allocated to Footpaths and Environment Committee. The Clerk has contacted County to seek information on what work will not be undertaken by Lengthsman, still awaiting reply. Clerk to contact Gulworthy Clerk.

203. Report by Cllr. Lamb on Road Strategy Group.

1
The Group (Cllrs. Leithall, Lamb, Reed, Pengelly and Hanson) met on 18 September and reaffirmed the strategy as outlined in minute 152 of The Council meeting of 28 July.

2
An analysis of The Community (Neighbourhood) Plan Results Questionnaire, mainly  revealed Concerns or comments by residents on Four problems:


a)
Heavy Goods Vehicles & Vans (some on Denham Bridge Road
40.8%


b) 
Denham Bridge Road






30.1%


c)
Parking availability & problems




12.3%


d)
One Way For Fore St.






11.9%


e)
The next area of concern was farm tractors



  4.0%

3
We have had discussions with various Highways Officers and with our County Councillor Phillip Saunders and with members of BFNPG.

4
We now propose to carry out a 12 hour traffic survey in mid-November on the Denham Bridge Road at Quarry Corner with our monitoring vehicle parked off the Highway; a risk assessment will be carried out.  Before the Survey we will be seeking advice from Devon Highways to ensure that the results will be acceptable. 

5
We will also carry out a resident’s survey to obtain more evidence of the problems revealed in paragraph 2. We will consult with BFNPG on the contents so as to incorporate questions which will be of use to them.   We believe that the best way for residents to receive this is a house to house delivery in Bere Alston and Bere Ferrers and Weir Quay, with forms available to other Parishioners (with publicity to support).  If we can enrol all Councillors as part of our delivery staff for a couple of hours we can save a considerable postage bill and I am asking all of you to help us please.   Suitable collection points will be organised.

6
Finally I have had some very good advice and support from Devon Highways Officers and County Members, but two points have been stressed that we will only have “one bite of the cherry” and any submissions, made by the Parish Council, need to be comprehensive, and should be in before any major housing developments are tabled with the planners.  This will enable Highways Officers to consider our evidence when drawing up 106 funded road improvements. 

204. Report by Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council meeting and Southern Links meeting.

Leading members of the three adjacent local authorities West Devon, South Hams and Torridge met in KP to 
discuss shared services and T18 role out .Currently West Devon and South Hams are both sharing services and is 
developing T18, the aim of this new initiative is to explore the possibility that Torridge District Council maybe be 
interest in joining with our initiatives. This does not mean that we are looking to merge with either council but 
explore ways that that shared services can mean essential services can be provided with lees funding. It could also 
become a major entity in the west of Devon should the unitary process be reconsidered by national government, no 
decisions have been made by any of the three councils

Interviews have taken place at WDBC and SH over the appointments of two new executive directors Sophie 
Hosking has been appointed as Executive Director of Service Delivery & Commercial Development. She has been 
working for Cornwall Council in a senior capacity. Tracy Winser one of the current WDBC executive directors 
was offered the other new executive directors positions however for personal reasons she has decided not to take 
up the position. Fresh interviews will be held and in the meantime both Alan Robinson and Tracey Winser will 
continue in post. 

205. Report by Cllr. Leithall on Super Links meeting.

Speakers

Cllr Philip Sanders, Leader of West Devon Borough Council

Tony Hogg, police and crime commissioner for Devon, Cornwall 

Cllr John Hart, Leader of Devon County Council

Police Inspector Mark Sloman 

Steve Jorden, WDCC Executive Director - Strategy and Commissioning

Statement from Tony Hogg
Elected police and crime commissioner for Devon, Cornwall and the Isles of Scilly, and is responsible for the efficiency and effectiveness of policing and the criminal justice system.
The government allocated Police budget has been reduced and policing faces enormous challenges ahead. Further funding cuts are expected to be announced soon which he will continue to oppose, but he believes it is unlikely the government will increase money available to Devon Police. Therefore, it is essential to find innovative ways of delivering this vital service with less government money, such as:-
·  finding new sources of income
· transforming the way services are delivered,
· increasing Special Constabulary and providing other opportunities for the public to volunteer across a range of policing functions.
Community speed watch encouraged.
Police Inspector Mark Sloman 

Parish Clerks have his email. Can be contacted if fail to get satisfaction from community police.

Cllr John Hart, Leader of Devon County Council

Funding reductions are quite severe. Nevertheless several successes stories about Devon Count Council delivering quality services.

The administrative decision to stop giving TAP funding awards to Lead councils upfront, but instead only pay on presentation of invoices for work done is a necessary measure to satisfy a Devon County Council audit recommendation. However, Devon Council will consider special cases if this would cause cash flow problems to small Parish Councils.

The TAP funding scheme is likely to continue, but not necessarily in the same form.

Steve Jorden, WDCC Executive Director

West Devon Borough Council Staff has gone through a temporary phase of staff shortages and operating problems with new computer and call systems. Service levels expected to improve, and now recruiting vacant key posts, including Planning and Planning enforcement
206. Correspondence.

1) PCSO Greenwood Crime Stats for 1st September to 26th September
1 x Criminal damage to car

1 x Sending an abusive message via phone (domestic related)

1 x Theft of bicycle (this turned out not to be a crime, the loser had propped his bike up against a 

   building in the village, left it for a while and it was taken in by the occupant of the house for safe 
   keeping who then contacted ourselves to say they had found a bike and had it safe in his garden. 
That seems to be all this month; hopefully things will stay on an even keel throughout the darker months.

2) WDBC Catherine Bowen Community of Practice head specialist (legal) and Monitoring Officer.
The District & Borough Councils have received several inquiries recently comprising 
allegations that parish or town councils have not followed their own, or statutory, processes 
or procedures (often relating to planning issues) and I thought it useful to explain what the 
District & Borough Councils can and cannot deal with in respect of your councils. 

Complainants (quite understandably) think that, as a ‘higher tier’ authority, the district or  

borough council has powers to act in default of the parish or town council and I thought it 
would be helpful to you if I clarify therefore that:


Copies to all Councillors.
3) Restorative Justice Devon- Have you been a victim of crime? Do you feel you want answers from 
the offender? Restorative Justice gives victims the opportunity to tell offenders the true 
impact of their actions and to get answers to their questions.

4) Devon Wheels 2 Work- Transport solutions for Devon. Devon Wheels 2 Work can help people that 
Love or work in Devon to travel to employment training and education. In order to take 
advantage of the scheme you need to be aged between 16 and 65, live and/or work within 
Devon and have a provisional licence and Compulsory Basic Training Certificate.

5) Tamar Valley AONB- Articles, events and images for consideration in the Winter issue of the Valley 


is Tuesday 6th October.

6) (a) DCC- Community News round-up- Urban Highway grass cutting. Following a well published 
   ‘Tough Choices@ stakeholder consultation a change, relating to DCC highway grass cutting 
   services, took place during early 2015. Grass cutting, on roadsides has now been limited to 
   maintaining visibility at bends and junctions, and to provide visibility to signs. In some areas 
   the local community has decided that they wanted more control over what grass was cut by 
   procuring and managing the works themselves. The County Council would encourage this in 
   certain circumstances, providing a financial contribution, in order to ensure that the council’s 
   policy is upheld as a minimum.

(b) Reminder for recycling centre users by Devon County Council-
A reminder is being issued to users of DCC’s recycling centres to think about the waste which they are taking to the sites. This follows the discovery of a human skull thus closing the tip for a few hours; it was found that the skull was used for educational purposes.

In June Marine Flares were taken to a recycling centre also in the same month a tank mortar 
shell was found in a bucket both sites had to be closed for several hours while bomb disposal 
experts removed the items.

7) Hastoe Homes- Joanne Flint- Our enquiry about the time scales for the landscaping at Down View. 
The contractor Pemberton Homes have confirmed that all of the landscaping is programmed in to be completed before the end of the year.

8) WDBC- Have your say on licensing.-
WDBC is inviting residents and business to have their say on the new Alcohol and Entertainments Licensing Policy. A consultation will begin on 14th August until 6th   November.
Cllr. Reed offered to look at this for Council and report back.

9) Bere Ferrers Villagers Group- AGM to be held on Thursday 15th October at 7.30 at the Church Hall
 Bere Ferrers.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.25pm.
Signed this 27th day of October 2015.          
Chairman……………………………….
